PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

TOWN OF EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain Community Center

1668 E. Heritage Dr.

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

July 27, 1999

1. Roll Call:
Planning Commission Chairman Bill Chipman called the meeting to order at 6:03 p.m.

Commissioners Present:
Bill Chipman, Planning Commission Chairman





Maureen Anderton, Liisa Nusz, Diane Jacob, Doug Gwilliam

Town Staff:
Town Planner:

Ken Leetham

Town Engineer:

Korey Walker

Recording Secretary:

Vada Hunter

Pledge of Allegiance:
Doug Gwilliam led the Town in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Approval of Agenda:
Bill Chipman asked that they remove item 3C – Final Plat Approval for Keenekuk (R-1 N-15s) and switch item 5A and 5B.  

Ken Leetham asked if they could put a Public Hearing on the agenda as item 2B to discuss the General Plan.  Mayor Bateman was there to answer any questions.

MOTION
Liisa Nusz moved to approve the agenda as amended.  Maureen Anderton seconded.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.  Bill Chipman voted in order to make it a quorum as Diane Jacob had not arrived yet.
2. A – Approval of Minutes:
MOTION
Maureen Anderton moved to approve the minutes of July 13, 1999, as amended.  Liisa Nusz seconded.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.  Bill Chipman voted in order to make it a quorum as Diane Jacob had not arrived yet.

General Plan:

Mayor Bateman commented about the General Plan.


Bob Lynds, The Ranches, asked where he could obtain a copy of the General Plan.


Mayor Bateman said there were copies available at the Town Offices.

Mike Wren, MCM Engineering, asked if the changes from the original General Plan were highlighted so that they didn’t have to read the whole thing.

Mayor Bateman said he did not highlight them.  

Ken Leetham said this is a document and not an ordinance.  It is a guideline and vision for the Town.

3. Final Plat Approvals:
A. Saddleback R-6 N-4 & 5:

Ken Leetham said the application materials are complete and have been submitted.  This is for Saddleback Plat C.

Korey stated that the items crossed out on his Memo of July 27th have been completed.  The items listed below still need to be worked on.  They are as follows:

1. Why is a forced 8” sewer main proposed?

2. Is there any different solutions for sewer mains, than upsizing the pipes and placing them on very minimal slopes>

3. Development and lot owners/builders should sign an agreement acknowledging potential utility capacity problem.

4. The Public Works Board recommends all new subdivisions install conduit to each home for future fiber optic installation.

5. See special considerations.

6. Special Improvement District (SID) information including amount to be paid upon recordation.

7. An electronic file of the final plats and the utility drawings needs to be provided.

Special Considerations:

1. Some sewer lines are located through the backs of adjoining property lines.  Can these sewer mains be located in the roads somehow.

2. The intersection with Clark Road and Butterfield Drive shows a large cut.  The properties of lots 48-49  and 51, 50, 65, 66 need to have the slopes cut back into the lots.  Can the slope at this intersection be decreased to 4%.

3. It appears that some of the intersections may not be able to provide the required amount of sight distance.  The design engineer needs to verify that adequate sight distance is provided.

4. There are a number of sewer mains that are increased in size from 8” to 12” and placed on very minimal slopes.  Can these be designed to keep the same size of pipe and increase the slopes.

DRC Recommendations:

1. Make the requested changes as noted in the Town Engineer’s staff report.

2. The developers and lot owners/builders should sign an agreement acknowledging a potential utility capacity problem.

3. The Public Works Board recommends that all new subdivisions install conduit to each lot for future fiber optic installation.

4. Special Improvement District (SID) information including the amount to be paid upon recordation.

5. An electronic file of the final plats and the utility drawings needs to be provided.

Diane Jacob declared her conflict with the water rights issue because her husband sold water rights to the developer.  She had no other comments.

       Maureen asked for a clarification of the location.  She had no other comments.

       Bill Chipman had questions about the park location.

       Doug Gwilliam had questions on the size restrictions.

       Liisa Nusz had no comments.

MOTION
Doug Gwilliam moved to approve the Class II Final Plat Approval for Saddleback R-6 N-4 & 5, PlatC, subject to the recommendations of the Town Staff and the Town Engineer; that the special considerations be part of the Development Agreement; that item O in the Town Engineer’s recommendations also be addressed.  Liisa Nusz seconded.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.
B. Three Crossings R-6 N-4 & 5 Plats A & B:

Ken Leetham showed where these plats were located on the map.  He said all of the applicant material had been submitted.

Korey Walker said his comments in the Saddleback Plat C Final Approval also applied to this location.

Liisa Nusz had no comments.

Doug Gwilliam asked about the road.  Korey Walker said it had been fixed.

Maureen asked if the diagonal roads had been fixed.  Korey Walker said that even though the map didn’t show it, this had been fixed.

Diane Jacob declared her conflict on the water issue.  She had no other comments.

       DRC Recommendations:

1. Make the requested changes as noted in the Town Engineer’s staff report.

2. The developers and lot owners/builders should sign an agreement acknowledging a potential utility capacity problem.

3. The Public Works Board recommends that all new subdivisions install conduit to each lot for future fiber optic installation.

4. A secondary access and connectivity to all developing portions of the development be provided (review Special Considerations in Engineer Report relating to the overall phasing of Saddleback and Liberty Farms).

5. Park to be included in the final with Plat B or require developer to bond for all portions of the park improvement (review Special Considerations in Engineer Report).

6. Special Improvement District (SID) information including amount to be paid upon recordation.,

7. An electronic file of the final plats and the utility drawings needs to be provided.

MOTION
Maureen Anderton moved to recommend approval of Three Crossings R-6 N-4 & 5), Plats A & B, Class II Final Plat Approval, subject to recommendations of the Town Staff and Town Engineer.  Diane Jacob seconded.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.
C. Kennekuk R-1 N 15s:

This item was stricken from the agenda.

D. Cedar Trail Villages, Phase 1 & 2:

        Ken Leetham talked about the concerns that had been raised concerning the access roads.   

        Ross Hansen, MCM Engineering, showed where the access roads to the construction site would be.

Korey Walker showed the landscaping map.  He showed the changes, equestrian trail, and the small tot lot.

Diane Jacob asked for clarification on the park location.

Maureen Anderton had no comments.

Doug Gwilliam had no comments.

Liisa Nusz had no comments.

DRC Recommendations:
1. Make the requested changes as noted in the Town Engineer’s staff report.

2. The developers and lot owners/builders should sign an agreement acknowledging a potential utility capacity problem.

3. The Public Works Board recommends that all new subdivisions install conduit to each lot for future fiber optic installation.

4. Grading Plan showing Cut/Fill areas.

Town Engineer Recommendations:

1. Extend centerline profiles for 300 feet from the subdivision boundaries.

2. Development and lot owners/builders should sign an agreement acknowledging potential utility capacity problem.

3. The Public Works Board recommends all new subdivisions install conduit to each home for future fiber optic installation.

Park, Trails, and Open Space Amenities Completion Schedule:

1. Upon issuance of 50% of the building permits, park, trails, and open space amenities construction will begin and be completed within 4 months, weather permitting or one year, whichever comes first.

2. Phase 1 park improvements will begin at 50% occupancy or one year, whichever comes first, and will include 1 playground equipment unit and 15 trees and the grass and sprinkling system for the north park.

3. Phase 2 park improvements will begin at 50% occupancy or one year, whichever comes first, and will include all the remainder of the park equipment.

MOTION
Doug Gwilliam moved to recommend approval of the Class II Final Plat Approval for Cedar Trail Villages, Phases 1 & 2, subject to the recommendations of the Town Staff and the Town Engineer; also, that both of the parks on Phase 2 on the NW side and Phase 1 on the NE side have the same note on the schedule on the landscaping plan.  Liisa Nusz seconded.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.
E. Eagle Point, G & H amended final plats:

There was no one present to represent this item.

MOTION
Diane Jacob moved to table Eagle Point, G & H amended final plat.  Liisa Nusz seconded.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.
4.  Discussion of Development Items:
A. Eagle Point, Plats I & J:

MOTION
Liisa Nusz moved to table item 4A, Eagle Point, Plats I & J, Preliminary Plat Approval.  Doug Gwilliam seconded.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

5.  General Discussion/Questions/Announcements:

     The Ranches L.C. Master Signage Plan:

Ken Leetham explained that The Ranches have submitted the attached materials for your review and approval.  There are several concepts that are proposed.  First, the concept of directional ladder signs within the median along Ranches Parkway is proposed as shown in the attached sign detail.  This was proposed based upon a meeting held between the major developers in Town and the Town staff wherein it was suggested that directional signage was needed, but should not be allowed to proliferate throughout the Town without consistency.  Second, there are three signage options for builders to use to identify their projects.  These signs would be placed on the projects and be allowed to advertise the builder of the neighborhoods where they are located.  On-site development signage is also proposed (Crittenden Corner) is also shown in these materials,  Third, flags are proposed in two ways:  flags mounted on utility or light poles (vertical and perpendicular to the public right-of-way) along the Ranches Parkway and pole-mounted flags at the entry to the Parkway that would draw attention to the entry of The Ranches.

Debbie Hooge, The Ranches, gave a presentation for this request.  She described the locations of the flags and the monuments.  

Mike Wren, MCM Engineering, asked what the distance would be between the signs.  The light poles are approximately 150 feet apart.  The signs are 2-1/2 feet by 6-1/2 feet.

Debbie asked that the Town cooperate in having all of the signs in other areas of Town meet the same standards as The Ranches signs.

Debbie showed some of the designs that would be on the banners.

Bill Chipman said he preferred to call them banners rather than signs.

DRC Recommendations:

1. Review the proposed signage materials submitted at the meeting.

2. Allow The Ranches to make a presentation to the Commission regarding their signage plan.

3. Approve, approve with changes/conditions or disapprove the proposed signage plan.

      Mayor Bateman asked for clarification on the signs of the monuments and their placement.

Bill Chipman asked that the Town Engineer go over the placement of the monuments to make sure they met all safety codes.

Debbie Hooge asked if they could be an A frame in the front of Ranches Parkway as a temporary sign while construction was going on.

Ken Leetham did not like the idea of an A frame sign.

Liisa Nusz said she felt like the sign ordinance was too restrictive.  She liked their proposal.

Doug Gwilliam liked the proposal.

Diane Jacob liked the proposal.

Maureen Anderton liked the proposal.

Bill Chipman recommended that the three exhibits be included and the statement be included in the proposal sent to the Town Council.

Bert Ankrom, Town resident, asked how the Planning Commission felt on the right-of-ways being used to advertise.

Mayor Bateman asked again what the size of the banner is.  Debbie Hooge said the size is 30” x 80”.  He also asked what the size of the monuments was.  

Bill Chipman showed the exhibit and gave the size.  The Mayor wanted to know how this could be seen on the side of the roadway because some of them dropped off quite a ways.

Bob Lynds said they would be using dirt to build up where the monument would be.

MOTION
Doug Gwilliam moved to approve The Ranches L.C. Master Signage Plan with the following recommendations:  That the signs are as depicted in the packet; that there be only one banner per light pole; that the size be 80” x 30”; that the light poles are placed at least a minimum of 150 feet apart; and that the monuments are coordinated with the Town Staff and the Town Engineer.  Diane Jacob seconded.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.
      There was a discussion about the use of A frames.  

There were suggestions of using sleeves to hold the A frame, placing it on a platform, or maybe putting           it on poles and into the ground.

Diane Jacob did not approve an A frame.  She recommended a regular sign.

Maureen Anderton recommended a platform for the sign.

Bill Chipman recommended a sign approximately 4 feet by 4 feet permanently in the ground.

Doug Gwilliam recommended a more permanent sign.

Liisa Nusz said she recommended a platform for the sign.

Bill Chipman asked Debbie Hooge to have a sign to display at the next meeting for the Commissioners to see.

Overland Trails, Phase 4 & 5:

Ken Leetham recommended that the Planning Commission review the subdivision plats for these neighborhoods, particularly the southwest corner of Phase V and discuss the appropriateness of the commercial lots in the proposed neighborhoods.  Specifically, the Commission should judge whether or not the commercial and residential layout is compatible.

James Dahl, MCM Engineering, showed what was called the noise area.

Korey Walker talked about the commercial area around the exterior of the southwest side development.  He wanted to know if they wanted to have a developed strip-mall type area.

Bill Chipman said the park area and the commercial area had already been approved.

There was a discussion about the trellis.  

Mike Wren, MCM Engineering, explained what they would look like.  He was asked to bring back in some drawings showing just what it would look like and what materials would be used.  The reason for the trellises instead of pavilions was because of the layout design of the park.

Korey Walker said the Council felt like the trellises would not last as long as a pavilion.

Mike Wren asked if he could present some designs.

Bill Chipman asked him to do a presentation on the trellises so they could get a better feel of what could be done as far as trellises are concerned.

Ken Leetham said the developer would come back with site-plan approval for the buildings.

Bill Chipman recommended that the Planning Commission review everything that would go in the commercial areas.

Korey Walker said the layout of the road in that area forces a strip-mall type development.

Bill Chipman stated that maybe they could change the road a little bit and make it more feasible.

Diane Jacob said she did not like to see commercial in residential.  She said she would like to see it redesigned.

Maureen Anderton said everything was covered that she had concerns for.

Doug Gwilliam had same concerns as Diane Jacob.

Liisa Nusz had questions about parking.

Bill Chipman said they needed to redesign the whole area.

MOTION
Doug Gwilliam moved to approve  the Class II Final Plat Approval for Overland Trails, Phases 4 & 5, subject to the Town Staff and the Town Engineer recommendations, with the understanding that the commercial areas need to come back to the Planning Commission for all plots, landscaping, elevations, parking, approvals; also, a recommendation that MCM Engineering re-design the commercial area so that the Planning Commission can get a better understanding of how it is going to look; and a recommendation that the trellis issue have a design proposal to present to the Town Council.  Liisa Nusz seconded.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

MOTION
Diane Jacob moved to send on to the Town Council, the Proposed General Plan with the proposed amendments and with the approval of the Planning Commission.  Maureen Anderton seconded.  Ayes: 4, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

       Discussion/Questions/Announcements:

       Liisa Nusz didn’t have any comments.

Doug Gwilliam wanted to know when the remainder of the street lights and street signs would be put up.

Korey Walker said the majority of them were up and the remainder would be up soon.

There was a question about a one-way street in The Landing as to whether or not it should be East-West or West-East.

The subject of the commercial construction by Morley Construction would begin.

Ken Leetham said he spoke with Rich Morley on Friday and Rich indicated that they would not be going forward at this time.  He said they still had an interest in Eagle Mountain but would not commit to anything at this time.

Jennifer Morgan, Town resident, said she heard that Maxim Homes was doing away with some of their model designs and would only offer two homes.

Bill Chipman asked Ken Leetham to look into this situation.

Bert Ankrom, Town resident, asked about the berming in front of Eagle Point.

Korey Walker said he had spoken with Patterson Construction about this but nothing has been done yet.

       Presentation of Draft Eagle Mountain Development Code:
Ken Leetham passed out a binder to the members of the Commission to review.  He said they had some      specific narratives to go through but would not go through the whole thing.

Bill Chipman asked that copies be given to the Commissioners that were absent at this meeting.

Ken Leetham announced that the Meetings to discuss this draft would be held on:



August 10th – Work Session



August 24th – Public Hearing

August 31st – Joint Planning Commission and Town Council (This meeting has since been re-scheduled for August 24th.)

Ken gave a brief explanation of the outline of the draft.  He said the major areas he spent the most time on was Chapter 2 and Chapter 3.  These relate to the development process.  He said they made an attempt to clarify the process.  He talked a little bit about a major process change.  He said that all developments that are classified as major developments come through as first concept plans.  The Towns’ DRC has been reviewing concept plans under the current ordinance as it exists today.  His proposal is that concept plans not only come through the DRC but come through the Planning Commission in a very informal way without staff report and not a lot of background information.  The comments and reactions from the Planning Commission can then be used by the developers as they go to the next step.  There would be no motions or minutes of this.  

There was a discussion about various parts of this proposal.

Ken said the spirit and intent of this code is that every development would fall under the Development Code, no matter the size of the acreage.

Ken Leetham’s assistant, Shawn, explained a couple of areas from the new Development Code.

Liisa Nusz moved to adjourn at 9:15 p.m.

Approved: _____________________________  Date: ______________________________

                  William E. Chipman, Planning Commission Chairman
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